



The Worst Vacation Ever!

1. Warm-up:

Have you ever had a bad vacation?

Where did you spend your holiday?

When did it happen?

What did it go wrong?

What did you do – what action did you take?

2. Vocabulary:

1. Washbasin	a) The upper interior surface of a room
2. To shrug	b) To jump high or a long way
3. To make it up	c) To become friendly again after being angry
4. Apologetic	d) To remove one's shoes by making a kicking motion
5. To roll the eyes	e) To use words that are rude or offensive as a way of emphasizing what you mean or as a way of insulting someone or something

6. Ceiling	f) A large bowl that is fixed to the wall in a bathroom, used for washing your hands and face in
7. To swear out loud	g) To raise your shoulders and then drop them to show that you do not know or care about something
8. To kick off	h) To move your eyes upwards as a way of showing that you are annoyed or bored after someone has done or said something
9. To leap	i) Very strong alcoholic drink
10. A stiff drink	j) Feeling or showing that you are sorry for doing something wrong

3. Read the following story:

I knew this was going to be a terrible vacation as soon as we arrived at the hotel. The travel agent told us that it was a brand-new hotel in a quiet part of the island. But when we arrived we found that it was not brand-new at all; the hotel was not even finished.

There were construction workers still building parts of the hotel!

But the manager assured us that our stay would be fine. In fact, he told us we would have a great stay.

We got to our room and it didn't seem too bad. Everything looked like a normal good quality hotel room.

Then we looked in the bathroom. There was no shower. Only a washbasin and a toilet.

I asked the manager how we would take a shower and he just shrugged and said that we could use the showers in the spa. My wife asked what time the spa opened every day and he said 10:00am.

At that point, we had had enough, so I said to my wife that we would leave immediately. I didn't say another word, just took hold of our luggage trolley and went to leave the room.

Then the manager stopped me. He was very apologetic about it. That week was one of the busiest times on the island. Apparently, there was a wine festival that had just started the day we arrived.

Every hotel is fully booked, said the manager. I can't let you leave. You will have nowhere to sleep for the night.

My wife raised her hands to the ceiling and rolled her eyes.

I swore out loud.

The manager told us he would do everything he could to make it up to us. Then he left.

I lay down on the bed and kicked off my shoes. My wife unpacked our things and put them in the wardrobe. As she was doing that, she let out a scream.

I jumped to my feet and she leapt onto the bed. She was pointing at something in the wardrobe. I looked inside and I saw a huge dead rat. It looked like it had been dead for several days.

I was furious. I told my wife that we would go downstairs and tell someone on the front desk to change our room. And then hopefully go to the bar and get a stiff drink.

We left our room and went to the lifts. It was then that we saw a sign that said only one of the lifts was in operation. The other one was being repaired.

Things were just getting worse and worse!

Eventually, we got downstairs and I told the front desk about the dead rat but they said they couldn't change our room as they didn't have any other rooms available.

At that point, I didn't need just one drink — I needed three or four.

I asked them where the bar was and they pointed to a door. Above the door was a sign that said The Lounge Bar.

We went in and there was no one around. No customers and certainly no barman.

I just shook my head. My wife started to cry.

4. Reading comprehension questions

- a) When did Mike know that it was going to be a terrible vacation?
- b) Is the hotel new or old? Is the hotel in a noisy or quiet location?
- c) How did Mike know the hotel was still being built?

- d) What was the problem with the bathroom?
- e) What alternative did the manager offer as a bathroom? What time did it open?
- f) Why did the manager stop Mike from leaving the hotel?
- g) What did Sylvie find in the wardrobe?
- h) Why did Mike want a drink after seeing what was in the wardrobe?
- i) Why did Mike and Sylvie go downstairs?
- j) What was the problem with the lift?
- k) What was the name of the bar?
- l) Why couldn't Mike get a drink?

5. Discussion questions

- a) Why does Mike and Sylvie's hotel have all these problems? Is this acceptable do you think?
- b) Should the hotel offer them an alternative? Or compensation?
- c) How did the dead rat arrive in the wardrobe do you think?
- d) What did Mike mean by wanting a 'stiff drink'?
- e) If you were in this situation, what would you do? Talk about all the steps you would take.
- f) Have you had a 'vacation from hell'? What was it like?
- g) What is the worst hotel you have ever stayed in? What about the best?
- h) How can we check the quality of the hotel before going there? Provide details in your answers.
- i) What are the ten most popular complaints that hotels receive do you think?
- j) Have you ever lost your luggage on a vacation? What happened? How did you get your luggage back?
- k) Have you ever lost your passport or a large sum of money while on vacation? What happened? Did you recover the lost items?

6. Follow-up

What do you think happened afterwards?
How will the story end?

7. Offering Help Using 'Will'

If someone asks us for help we often use the word 'will' to explain the things we want to do to help them.

For example, maybe a guest has arrived in a hotel and they tell the front desk that the airline has lost their luggage.

They don't know what to do.

And the front desk might say:

I will call the airline and ask them what they can do to find your luggage. Then I will give them your flight number and your name and boarding pass details. After that, I will call the airport security and see if they know anything.

Once the airline or airport give me any information, I will call you and let you know what they said.

In this exercise, pretend you are working on the front desk in a hotel. Many guests have some problems today and need your help.

Using the word 'will' explain to them what you plan to do and how you can help them.

Look at all these guests' problems below and make up solutions.

1. Our room is too small! We booked a room for three people.
2. We are hungry but the restaurant is closed.
3. Last night, some workers were repairing something on our floor and made too much noise.
4. We got sunburned lying on the beach because there were no sun umbrellas available.
5. We tried to make some coffee in our room this morning but the kettle was broken.
6. We tried to brush our teeth this morning but there was no toothpaste.
7. Last night we tried to sleep but the bed was too cold.
8. We wanted to watch a movie last night in our room but we didn't know how to use the TV remote.
9. The air-con in our room is set to hot and it makes us uncomfortable.